
 

 

 

 

 
    

1 Meeting Called to Order 
  

2 

Invocation    Reverend Leslie McCarrick, Winter Park Christian Church 
 Pledge of Allegiance   

 

3  Approval of Agenda 
 

4  Citizens Budget Comments 
 

5 Mayor’s Report *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Recognition – Summer Youth Enrichment Program providers and 

participants 
b. Check presentation – David Rider, YMCA 

   15 minutes 
 

 

 6 City Manager’s Report   *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

           5 minutes 
 

 
Regular Meeting 

 
3:30 p.m. 

 

Regular Meeting 

 
July 25, 2016 

3:30 p.m. 
Commission Chambers 
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  7 City Attorney’s Report *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

   
 

  8 Non-Action Items *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

   
  

9 

Citizen Comments  |  5 p.m. or soon thereafter   

(if the meeting ends earlier than 5:00 p.m., the citizen comments will be at the end of the 

meeting)  (Three (3) minutes are allowed for each speaker; not to exceed a total of 30 minutes for 

this portion of the meeting) 

 

10 Consent Agenda *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 
 
  

a. Approve the minutes of July 11, 2016. 

b. Approve the following contracts: 
1. Piggyback contract with Fastenal, TCPN Contract No. R142101 

– MRO Equipment, Supplies & Related Items/Service; and 
authorize the Mayor to execute contract. 

2. Piggyback contract with WESCO Distribution, Inc., TCPN 

Contract No. R142106 – Maintenance, Repair & Operations 
(MRO) Supplies & Related Services; and authorize the Mayor to 

execute contract. 
3. Piggyback contract with HD Supply Waterworks, 

Water/Wastewater Material Alliance Extension Agreement No. 
895; and authorize the Mayor to execute contract. 

c. Approve the policy change regarding the special event banner 

program to include companies over 75 years old and have 
demonstrated community value as a special event. 

 

            5 minutes 

 

11 Action Items Requiring Discussion   *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 
a. Set tentative millage rate and budget discussion          15 minutes 

 
 

12   Public Hearings *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Request of Phil Kean Designs, Inc. (Tabled from July 11, 2016 

Commission meeting): 
- Amend the conditional use approval granted on October 12, 

2015 to redevelop the property at 652 West Morse Boulevard 
in order to develop 10 residential units in lieu of the approved 
11 residential units and to modify the approved architectural 

elements. 
 

 
 
 

           20 minutes 
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b. Request of Wekiva Capital Partners, LLC: 
- Conditional use approval to build a seven unit cluster housing 

project of two story houses of approximately 1,500 square feet 
in each house at 741 and 751 Minnesota Avenue. 

 
c. Request of Oppidan Holdings LLC: 

- Conditional use approval to build a one story, Orchard Supply 

Hardware Retail Store of approximately 32,355 square feet in 
size on 2.4 acres adjacent to Orlando Avenue between Miller 

and Indiana Avenues, addressed as 1111 S. Orlando Avenue 
and 1240 Miller Avenue. 

 

d. Ordinance – Granting the petition of the Ravaudage Community 
Development District and dissolving the Ravaudage Community 

Development District (CDD) pursuant to Section 190.046(9), 
Florida Statutes  (1) 

           20 minutes 
 

 
                   

         
           20 minutes 
 

           
           

 
 
           20 minutes         

 
 

       

 
 

13 City Commission Reports *Projected Time 
*Subject to change 

 

a. Commissioner Seidel 
b. Commissioner Sprinkel 
c. Commissioner Cooper 
d. Commissioner Weldon 
e. Mayor Leary 

10 minutes total 
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Below are issues of interest to the Commission and community that are currently being worked on by 

staff, but do not currently require action on the Commission agenda. These items are being tracked to 

provide the Commission and community the most up to date information regarding the status of the 

various issues. The City Manager will be happy to answer questions or provide additional updates at 

the meeting.   

 

issue update date 

Railroad crossing 
update 

Four of Winter Park’s street crossings are 

included in FDOT’s CIP for installing 

concrete panels.   

FDOT has scheduled first crossing 

work for July 29-31.  All crossing 

improvements are to be completed 

by August 2017. 

Visioning Steering 
Committee 

Inviting community to participate at 
www.visionwinterpark.org.  
 

Completed at July 11 Commission 

meeting.   

New Hope Baptist 
Church Project 

Previously the Pastor had agreed to obtain 

assistance of a designer to improve the 

architectural appearance of the buildings.    

The Pastor’s daughter will be 

following up on this by 

coordinating with the Planning 

Department actions that can be 

taken and then coming back to the 

Commission to finalize this matter. 

Ward Park 

restrooms 

Design is complete on two new restrooms.  

Both are under construction.   

Site work for the soccer field 

restroom began June 13.  Site 

work for the baseball field 

restroom began June 20. 

Denning Drive Denning Drive public meetings 
City staff moving forward with 

design on Denning Drive based on 

approved concept. 

Comprehensive 

Plan Update 
Staff is updating the data, inventory and 

analysis for each element.   

The update is due to the 

Department of Economic 

Opportunity by February 1, 2017.  

Schedule is available at 

www.cityofwinterpark.org/comp-

plan 

Seminole County 
Drainage Ditch 

Perform flood study for the contributing 

Seminole County and Winter Park drainage 

basins. 

Execute joint participation 

agreement by August 2016. 

 

 

Once projects have been resolved, they will remain on the list for one additional meeting to share the 

resolution with the public and then be removed. 

       City Manager’s Report July 25, 2016 
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 REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COMMISSION 
July 11, 2016 

 
 

The meeting of the Winter Park City Commission was called to order by Mayor 
Steve Leary, at 3:30 p.m. in the Commission Chambers, 401 Park Avenue South, 
Winter Park, Florida.  Mayor Leary asked for a moment of silence before the 

invocation due to the tragic incident with the deaths of the Dallas police officers.  
The invocation was provided by Reverend Steve May, First Baptist Church of Winter 

Park, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
Members present:   Also present:  

Mayor Steve Leary  City Manager Randy Knight 
Commissioner Greg Seidel (via Skype)  City Clerk Cynthia Bonham 

Commissioner Sarah Sprinkel  City Attorney Rick Geller (for Attorney 
Commissioner Carolyn Cooper    Ardaman) 
Commissioner Pete Weldon 

 
Approval of the agenda 

 
Motion made by Commissioner Sprinkel to approve the agenda; seconded 

by Commissioner Weldon and carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
 
Mayor’s Report 

 
a. Presentation – Winter Park High School Foundation Check 

 
Sid Cash, on behalf of the Winter Park High School Foundation, Winter Park Pop 
Warner, and the community who supported ‘Restore the Roar’, presented the City 

with a $200,000 for their contribution toward the installation of the artificial turf 
surface on Showalter Field.  He stated that Winter Park Pop Warner is pursuing to 

help fund the improvement of the scoreboard with the help of the City. 
 
City Manager’s Report 

 
a. Presentation of the proposed 2016/2017 budget 

 
City Manager Knight presented and provided an overview of the proposed budget 
for the upcoming fiscal year.  Upon discussion, a work session was scheduled for 

1:30, July 25 to receive a presentation on the broadband feasibility study and to 
have a budget/strategic discussion. 

 
City Attorney’s Report  
 

City Attorney Geller reported that the bond validation lawsuit has been filed.  The 
timing was addressed by City Attorney Geller and City Manager Knight. 

  
Non-Action Item  
 

No items. 
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Consent Agenda 

 
a. Approve the minutes of June 27, 2016. 
b. Approve the following contracts: 

1. Piggyback contracts with Daktronics for TCPN Contract No. R5195, 
Scoreboards and Electronic Signs; and Nevco, Inc. for NJPA Contract No. 

082114-NVC, Video Display & Scoring Solutions; and authorize the Mayor to 
execute contracts; not to exceed $185,000.  PULLED FROM CONSENT 
AGENDA.  THE ITEM WAS NOT APPROVED. 

2. Piggyback contract with The Nidy Sports Construction, Co. for NCPA Contract, 
Athletic Surfacing Systems Maintenance & Construction; and authorize the 

Mayor to execute contract; not to exceed $187,500. 
 
Motion made by Commissioner Sprinkel to approve Consent Agenda items 

‘a’ and ‘b-2’; seconded by Commissioner Weldon and carried unanimously 
with a 5-0 vote.  No public comments were made.   

 
Consent Agenda Item b-1:   
 

City Manager Knight pulled this item to discuss.  He addressed both companies and 
asked the Commission not to approve this item because they are finding that the 

piggybacking contract does not match the scoreboard they are purchasing.  He 
stated they will be doing a short one week bid process so both companies can give 
the City a hard bid on the scoreboard they are looking at.   

 
Motion made by Commissioner Cooper to authorize staff to go ahead with 

the bid and for an amount up to $185,000 to award to whichever one 
comes in with the lowest, most responsible bid; seconded by Commissioner 
Sprinkel and carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote.  No public comments were 

made. 
 

Action Items Requiring Discussion  
 

a. City Visioning Process Presentation 
 
Commissioner Cooper asked to be able to make a correction.  She stated when they 

initially started looking at this she believed they said they were going to put this in 
the comprehensive plan but after pulling the minutes and reviewing it, that was not 

the case.  She stated this will end up being an advisory document.  Commissioner 
Weldon expressed the importance that the community be accurately informed. 
 

CRA Manager Kyle Dudgeon stated this was meant to be a guiding document that is 
not part of the comprehensive plan.  He spoke about the steering committee and 

the many meetings they attended and that they have accomplished their goal.  He 
commented that last month the committee unanimously approved a vision 
statement and four underlying themes for the Commission’s consideration tonight.  

He introduced John Gill, Chairman of the Steering Committee and Bruce Meighen, 
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Principle at Logan Simpson from the consulting team that assisted them with the 

process.   
 
John Gill, Visioning Steering Committee Chairman, recognized the members of the 

committee who were present.  He summarized the process taken place over the last 
13 months and the representation of the 21 committee members who represented 

all aspects of the City.  He played a video showing what the committee did during 
those months.    
 

Bruce Meighen, Logan Simpson, presented the results of the committee’s work.  He 
spoke about the large amount of public involvement, the process and the different 

phases they went through that included neighborhood meetings, and social events 
where residents communicated what they love about Winter Park and how they 
believe Winter Park will change over the next 30-40 years.  He stated they took 

that information and created vision statements that were a compromise as they 
considered all peoples views and worked to find the correct words to use which 

brought them to the final phase today with receiving the Commission’s input.   
 
Mr. Gill summarized the vision themes and their vision statement brought forward.  

Committee members Jeff Blydenburgh and Dykes Everett spoke about the need to 
preserve Winter Park and what they accomplished.  Mr. Everett asked the 

Commission not to get caught up with the wordsmithing of the vision statement 
itself because while it is important it is not as important as the full guts of the 
document. 

 
Mr. Gill provided the following:  Supporting Document A:  ‘Representing the Art of 

the Possible’ that contains big ideas for possible further consideration; Supporting 
Document B:  Public Outreach Summary of Results June 2016; and Supporting 
Document C:  Steering Committee Packets June 2016.  The document entitled 

“Vision Winter Park” contains the acknowledgements, Our Vision, Vision Themes 
and summarized the entire year process. 

 
Commissioners thanked the committee for their dedication and accomplishments 

and for the excellent outcome.  It was clarified that the committee has completed 
their task and is no longer seated as a committee. 
 

Commissioner Cooper agreed with pages 0-28 and was receptive to exploring the 
other ‘big ideas’.  She expressed her preference to include other words/values in 

the main vision statement as communicated to her by concerned residents 
(heritage) and to change the word “incentivizing” to “increasing” public and private 
green space under vision theme #2. 

 
Commissioner Weldon spoke about the construction of the words used in the vision 

statement and the importance that everyone is comfortable with the overriding 
vision statement and to make sure that residents are confident that their heritage is 
not going to be lost.  Mr. Meighen addressed the many sets of words provided to 

the committee to help craft the vision statement and themes.  Mr. Gill stated they 
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believed there were no omissions and that the words used were conveying the 

community feeling that our history and heritage are very important.  Mayor Leary 
expressed that the committee has crafted a vision statement that gets through a 
thought and emotion without having individual specific words that people want to 

see in it. 
 

Motion made by Mayor Leary to accept the vision statement and vision 
themes, seconded by Commissioner Weldon. 
 

Joe Terranova, 151 N. Virginia Avenue, complimented the committee for a job well 
done. 

 
The following spoke about the job well done by the committee but asked to include 
words such as “heritage”, “history”, “village scale” and “low density”: 

 
Mary Daniels, 650 W. Canton Avenue  

Penny Potter, 1360 Canterbury Road 
Mary Randall, 1000 S. Kentucky Avenue (also addressed lack of buffered zones 

around new growth) 

Pat McDonald, 2348 Summerfield Road 
Linda Kulmann, 257 E. Canton Avenue 

Betti Gorenflo, 591 Lakefront Boulevard 
Maria Bryant, 450 S. Virginia Avenue 
Martha Bryant Hall, 331 W. Lyman Avenue 

Roberta Willenkin, 1580 Grove Terrace 
 

Gary Sacheck, 1034 Aloma Avenue, spoke about traffic control in the City. 
 
Commissioner Sprinkel spoke about the City’s heritage being very important to her 

but that she needs to support the outcome of the committee because she believed 
that the vision statement and vision themes do not take away the City’s heritage 

but was designed to build it up.   
 

Commissioner Seidel addressed not being comfortable changing what the 
committee has done but would agree if the committee discussed adding ‘heritage’ 
into the statement.  Commissioner Cooper agreed to have the language looked at 

by the committee because of what has been heard today from concerned residents.   
 

Motion made by Commissioner Cooper to table this until our next meeting 
to re-seat the committee and to give the committee an opportunity to look 
at the final vision statement and themes relative to what the residents 

have brought forward today.  Motion failed for lack of a second. 
 

Motion amended (amendment #1) by Commissioner Cooper to add the 
word ‘heritage’ back into the overarching ‘Our Vision’ statement after the 
word ‘culture’ (Arts, Culture, and Heritage); seconded by Commissioner 

Seidel for discussion. 
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Motion amended by Commissioner Cooper that under Vision Statement 2, 

(the 5th supporting statement) that we replace the word “incentivizing” 
public and private green space with “increasing” public and private green 
space.  Motion failed for lack of a second. 

 
Motion amended (amendment #2) by Commissioner Cooper to add under 

Vision Theme #2 an additional item that says “safeguard our small town 
feel and our village ambiance”; seconded by Commissioner Seidel for 
discussion. 

 
Commissioner Seidel addressed the amendment made to add the word ‘heritage’ 

but was not comfortable changing the wording.  He commented that he valued the 
time and the work performed of the visioning committee that he believed to be an 
excellent document.  Attorney Geller stated the committee would have to be re-

seated if any further changes were to be made.  Mayor Leary clarified that the 
motion to re-seat the committee failed.   

 
Motion to amendment #1 withdrawn (as the seconder) by Commissioner 
Seidel to add the word ‘heritage’.  Amendment #1 failed for lack of a 

second. 
 

Amendment #2 to add under Vision Theme #2 an additional item that says 
“safeguard our small town feel and our village ambiance” was addressed by 
Commissioner Cooper.  She stated she wanted this because of the high level value 

that was stated numerous times and is talked about in the visioning documents.   
 

Commissioner Seidel spoke about amendment #2 to add an additional item that 
says “safeguard our small town feel and our village ambiance”.  He spoke about the 
visioning statement and believed this was addressed there.  Commissioner Seidel 

withdrew his second.  Amendment #2 failed for lack of a second.  The 
motion was withdrawn by Commissioner Cooper. 

 
Commissioner Weldon clarified that there is nothing in the document that any 

resident should fear; that everything ratifies the values that everyone shares about 
the City.  He stated they should be ratifying the work of the committee without 
question and to re-write the words at the last minute after a year of effort, the 

funds spent and the energy expended is not honoring the process.  He stated there 
is no downside to accepting what has been offered; only upside. 

 
Upon a roll call vote to accept the vision statement and the vision themes, 
Mayor Leary and Commissioners Seidel, Sprinkel, Cooper and Weldon voted 

yes.   The motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 
 

Public Comments (items not on the agenda): 
 
Pat McDonald, 2348 Summerfield Road, asked about the timing of the bond 

validation and if the civic center would still be torn down in January.  Mayor Leary 
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stated they just heard about this timeframe and they need to regroup to try and 

determine the strategy moving forward.   
 
Linda Eriksson, 535 N. Interlachen, informed the Commission that the property 

located at 503 N. Interlachen is scheduled to be torn down (the pink apartments 
that have been there for 50 plus years).  She expressed concerns with that 

property becoming a three story multi-million dollar condo complex and with 
concerns regarding our historic preservation.  Staff will review this. 
 

Recess 
 

A recess was taken from 6:09 – 6:24 p.m. 
 
Public Hearings:     
 

a. Request of Morney Partnership Ltd. for the property at 226 Hannibal Square, 
 East: 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 3043-16:  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 58 “LAND 

DEVELOPMENT CODE” ARTICLE III, "ZONING” AND THE OFFICIAL ZONING 

MAP SO AS TO CHANGE PARKING LOT (PL) DISTRICT ZONING TO MEDIUM 

DENSITY MULTI-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL (R-3) DISTRICT ZONING ON THE 

PROPERTY AT 226 HANNIBAL SQUARE, EAST, MORE PARTICULARLY 

DESCRIBED HEREIN, PROVIDING FOR CONFLICTS, SEVERABILITY AND AN 

EFFECTIVE DATE.  Second Reading 

 

Attorney Geller read the ordinance by title.  
 
Motion made by Commissioner Sprinkel to adopt the ordinance; seconded 

by Commissioner Weldon.     
 

The following opposed the three story residential home being proposed: 
Stuart Bogue, 2270 Howard Drive 
Martha Bryant Hall, 331 W. Lyman Avenue 

 
Commissioner Cooper addressed the conditional use approval from the previous 

meeting.  Mr. Briggs explained the conditional use is dependent upon the zoning 
being put into place and is not effective until the zoning is adopted.  He explained if 
the Commission votes no, the zoning stays PL.  It was clarified that the zoning 

before it was changed to PL was R-3.  Commissioner Cooper stated if they do not 
want three stories built here, they have to vote no.   

 
Commissioner Seidel asked if the R-3 zoning allows three story homes.  Mr. Briggs 
explained that two stories is a permitted use and three stories require a conditional 

use approval.  Commissioner Weldon explained that the lot is very small and it has 
underlying medium density residential zoning in the comprehensive plan; if you 

uphold the R-3 zoning it can only be one dwelling even though it is medium density 
residential.   
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Upon a roll call vote, Mayor Leary and Commissioners Sprinkel and Weldon 

voted yes.  Commissioners Seidel and Cooper voted no.  The motion carried 
with a 3-2 vote. 
 

b. RESOLUTION NO. 2175-16:  A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF 

THE CITY OF WINTER PARK, FLORIDA, CREATING A PROPERTY ASSESSED 

CLEAN ENERGY PROGRAM AND JOINING THE CLEAN ENERGY GREEN 

CORRIDOR PROGRAM IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 163.08, FLORIDA 

STATUTES; APPROVING A NON-EXCLUSIVE MEMBERSHIP AGREEMENT 

PURSUANT TO SECTION 163.01, FLORIDA STATUTES BETWEEN THE CITY 

AND THE GREEN CORRIDOR PROPERTY ASSESSMENT CLEAN ENERGY 

DISTRICT; PROVIDING FOR AUTHORIZATION; AND PROVIDING FOR AN 

EFFECTIVE DATE. 

 

Attorney Geller read the resolution by title. City Manager Knight explained this is 
similar to the one approved last year who is also asking to be non-exclusive under 
the PACE Program.   

 
Motion made by Commissioner Sprinkel to adopt the resolution; seconded 

by Commissioner Weldon.  No public comments were made.  Upon a roll call 
vote, Mayor Leary and Commissioners Seidel, Sprinkel, Cooper and Weldon 
voted yes.  The motion carried unanimously with a 5-0 vote. 

 
c. Request of Phil Kean Designs, Inc.:  Amend the conditional use approval 

granted on October 12, 2015 to redevelop the property at 652 West Morse 
Boulevard in order to develop 10 residential units in lieu of the approved 11 
residential units and to modify the approved architectural elements. 

 
Planning Manager Jeff Briggs explained the request to amend the conditional use 

approval granted on October 12, 2015 and where they reduced the density and 
separated some of the buildings so there are open space green areas in between 
the buildings that run north/south.  He stated in order to maintain the square 

footage they are closer to the City park area; the City park walkway from Morse 
back to the Community Center is now closer to the property line by about 3 feet.  

He addressed the previous discussion that this is City property that is not heavily 
used and whether there was an advantage to having the townhouse HOA help the 
City by taking care of the park.   

 
He stated one of the conditions was to work out the developer’s agreement to cover 

the maintenance of the park between the City and the developers.  He stated there 
is a landscape plan as to what will happen to the City property and there will be a 
new walkway directly from the front door to the pathway.  He stated they tried to 

make both sides of the walkway look the same in the landscape plan so it does not 
completely look like it’s their front yards and the developer’s agreement would put 

in effect that maintenance agreement.  He addressed the positive recommendation 
from the P&Z.  The walkway size was discussed as well as any signage rights the 
City has since it is the City’s property. 
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Applicant Jacob Farmer, 135 N. Knowles Avenue, explained they are lowering the 

density and increased the greenspace.  He addressed the walkway and the 
landscape plan that is being enhanced, that they are re-doing the sidewalk and 
taking over maintenance on it.  Mr. Farmer stated he was still interested in 

purchasing the City property.   
 

Tom McMacken, 1821 Shiloh Lane, opposed the request because they have to go 
through our City property to get into their property.  He asked that this be tabled 
until a property Notice of Disposal has been filed.   

 
Mr. Farmer pointed out that the walkway was always designed that physical walking 

access to get to the front doors of the units would be through the park area.  He 
stated there is only a difference of 2-3 feet from the first site plan and that there 
was never on the approved site plan of the original project a self-contained 

sidewalk inside their property line; you always had to access it through the park.  
He clarified the sidewalk is only being straightened out because of being in disrepair 

and winding around the trees.  Mr. Briggs clarified that there was physically a way 
to get to the parking lot without having to cross; now there is no way to get there.   
 

Commissioner Cooper stated it does not make sense to give away this property and 
if that is going to be done, they need to table this and discuss trading property of 

like value that could become parkland someplace else.  Commissioner Weldon 
agreed because of the long and structured relationship the applicant has had with 
the City and they have expressed an interest in buying the property.  He did not 

want to delay what they are doing but that the observation provided by former 
Commissioner McMacken is important.  Mr. Briggs clarified that the CRA purchased 

this property and the current Park zoning. 
 
Commissioner Seidel stated he recalls the previous approval and liked that they 

were using the park that he believed added character to the buildings and was in 
agreement with the request.  He commented that going to the NOD process could 

cause issues with the adjacent property owner who may also want some of this 
property. 

 
Upon discussion, Mr. Farmer agreed they would like to purchase the property, keep 
it greenspace and would become their private property.  Commissioner Seidel 

expressed concerns with selling the property and then the owners putting up a 
fence so it is no longer open space.  Mr. Briggs addressed you can sell it subject to 

a deed restriction. 
 
Motion made by Commissioner Weldon to table this item to come back in 

two weeks while staff and the applicant discuss how to proceed; seconded 
by Mayor Leary.  Upon a roll call vote, Commissioners Sprinkel, Cooper and 

Weldon voted yes.  Mayor Leary and Commissioner Seidel voted no.  The 
motion carried with a 3-2 vote. 
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City Commission Reports: 

 
a. Commissioner Seidel – Thanked Commissioner Sprinkel for switching dates 

with him for his Coffee Talk.  He spoke about touring cities in Eastern Europe and 

the town centers being preserved from when they were initially constructed.  He 
wanted to give some thought to the old town concept as the City moves forward 

with figuring out the best way to preserve our historic assets.   
 
b. Commissioner Sprinkel – Spoke about her upcoming Coffee Talk and the 

Pulse event scheduled for Tuesday, July 12 a month after the tragedy. 
 

c. Commissioner Cooper – Asked about the schedule for reviewing R-2 zoning 
codes regarding the turning radius and putting the visitors parking inside a closed 
garage.  City Manager Knight stated staff is looking at this.    

 
d. Commissioner Weldon – Addressed being amazed at the quality of the 

visioning outcome and looks forward to talking about it further as they go through 
the Comprehensive Plan. 
 

e. Mayor Leary – Reiterated the tragedy that took place in Dallas and that he 
appreciates our police department’s work to keep us safe.  He reminded everyone 

about the Orlando United event tomorrow in Central Park and thanked staff for their 
efforts to put this event together. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:16 p.m. 
 

 
 
 

              
       Mayor Steve Leary 

ATTEST: 
 

 
 
     ___ 

City Clerk Cynthia S. Bonham, MMC 
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Piggyback Contracts 

 vendor item | background fiscal impact motion | recommendation 

1. Fastenal  TCPN Contract No. R142101 

– MRO Equipment, Supplies 

& Related Items/Service 

Contract sets 

pricing no 

predetermined 

amount to be 

spent. Any 

expenditure 

included in 

approved FY16 

budget. 

Commission approve 

piggyback contract with 

Fastenal and authorize the 

Mayor to execute contract. 

 TCPN is a Cooperative Purchasing agency. Contracts are awarded utilizing industry best practices, 

processes and procedures, ensuring maximum value and absolute transparency of the process. Items 

purchased from this contract will be used to replenish stock in the Central Utilities Warehouse on an 

as needed basis. 

2. WESCO 

Distribution, 

Inc. 

TCPN Contract No. R142106 

– Maintenance, Repair & 

Operations (MRO) Supplies & 

Related Services 

Contract sets 

pricing no 

predetermined 

amount to be 

spent. Any 

expenditure 

included in 

approved FY16 

budget. 

Commission approve 

piggyback contract with 

WESCO Distribution, Inc. and 

authorize the Mayor to 

execute contract. 

 TCPN is a Cooperative Purchasing agency. Contracts are awarded utilizing industry best practices, 

processes and procedures, ensuring maximum value and absolute transparency of the process. Items 

purchased from this contract will be used to replenish stock in the Central Utilities Warehouse on an 

as needed basis. 

3. HD Supply 

Waterworks 

Water/Wastewater Material 

Alliance Extension 

Agreement No. 895 

Contract sets 

pricing no 

predetermined 

amount to be 

spent. Any 

expenditure 

included in 

approved FY16 

budget. 

Commission approve 

piggyback contract with HD 

Supply Waterworks and 

authorize the Mayor to 

execute contract. 

 Orlando Utilities Commission issued a formal solicitation to award this contract. New contract term will 

expire June 30, 2017. 

Approval of contract shall constitute approval for all subsequent purchase orders made against contract 

 
 

Consent Agenda 

 

Purchasing Division 

 

 
 

 July 25, 2016 
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Item type Consent Agenda meeting date July 25, 2016 
   

 
 

prepared by  approved by X City Manager 
 

department Economic Development/CRA  City Attorney 
 

division   N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 

Economic Development Advisory 

Board 

X yes  no  N|A 5-0 final vote 
   

     

     

strategic  

objective 

 Exceptional Quality of Life  Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

 Intelligent Growth & Development  Public Health & Safety 
  

 Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

Special Event Banner Program update 

 
 

motion | recommendation 
 
Motion to approval policy change to include companies over 75 years in age and have 

demonstrated community value as a special event is requested. 
 

 
background 
 

On April 21, 2015, staff completed a business longevity study. It was determined 
that the city had close to 269 (8.4% of total) and 16 (.5% of total) businesses of 25 

and 50 years respectively.  Based on direction from the Economic Development 
Advisory Board (EDAB), staff moved forward with a program to recognize these 
businesses leading to the ‘Salute to Business’ event on July 23, 2015.  

 
Moving forward, the city has an opportunity to mold EDAB’s research and event into 

an economic development program. In 2010-2011, the Economic Development/CRA 
department took control of the city’s banner program to showcase nonprofit events in 
the area. As it currently stands, longevity accomplishments are currently not part of 

eligible activities included in the program.  
 

Adding language to include ‘longevity milestones’ can be a cost-efficient change that 
would showcase Winter Park’s cornerstone businesses, and provide an outlet for 
city/private sector collaboration. This activity can be pursued by both for-profit and 

non-profit firms. The requesting firm must show documentation of their milestone as 
well as “…promote the culture, history, health, safety, or general welfare of the City 

of Winter Park”. This language is currently in the program. Staff recommends the 
threshold for this milestone be at least 75 years. This rational nexus serves two 
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purposes. The first is to create a requirement that limits the potential for sign poles 
to be considered commercial signage. The second is to showcase firms with a history 
in Winter Park in a way the city’s current economic development programs mirror. 

Through the study, staff identified 4 businesses with this milestone and another 6 in 
the next ten years. The proposed modifications to the program state that this type of 

event will be a one-time, 30 day period per business. 
 
This is an opportunity to add a different, but fresh, branch off the city’s economic 

development programs, with similar roots to the Business Recognition Program. 
Since 75 years in business is reached so infrequently, the revenues generated from 

the program could be used to pay for the banners used by the applicant. The 
program as it stands is self-funded and would continue to remain so with the 
proposed changes. Banner design would still need to be approved by staff and 

provide acknowledgement of the milestone on the banner. The Economic 
Development Advisory Board reviewed this item at their regularly scheduled meeting 

on July 19th.  
 

 

alternatives | other considerations 
 

 
 
fiscal impact 

 
The program will continue to be self-funded  
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Item type Action Item Requiring Discussion meeting date July 25, 2016 
   

 
 

prepared by Peter Moore approved by X City Manager 
 

department Administrative Services  City Attorney 
 

division Budget & Performance  N|A 
 

 

board  

approval 
 

 yes  no X N|A  final vote 
   

     

     

strategic  
objective 

 Exceptional Quality of Life X Fiscal Stewardship 
 

 

 Intelligent Growth & 
Development 

 Public Health & Safety 
 

 

 Investment in Public Assets & Infrastructure 
 

 

subject 
 

Budget Discussion and Set Tentative Millage Rate 
 
 

motion | recommendation 
 

Adopt a tentative operating millage rate of at least 4.0923 mills.  Adopt voted debt 
service millage of 0.1715 mills required to service debt on the General Obligation 
Bonds, Series 2011 (Public Safety Complex bonds). 

 
background 

 
The Commission must adopt and submit the tentative millage rate to the Property 
Appraiser by July 31, 2016.  This is the rate the Property Appraiser will use in 

preparing the “Notice of Proposed Property Taxes” to all property owners in August 
2016.  Once the tentative millage rate is set, it may not be exceeded unless an 

extensive notification to property owners is undertaken.  The final millage can be 
lower than the tentative millage without additional notification requirements. 

 
The proposed budget presented to the Commission on July 11 was based on keeping 
the current operating millage at 4.0923.  If the commission wants more flexibility 

during the budget process, they may wish to adopt a tentative millage rate higher 
than 4.0923.  The combined operating and debt service millage represents a 

decrease of 2.4% from the combined millage in FY16 because the golf course bonds 
were paid off and the library bonds have not yet started. 
 

alternatives | other considerations 
 

If the Commission chooses, it can adjust the millage rate within certain voting 
approval requirements at various millage thresholds. Below are the simple majority, 
super majority, and unanimous voting millage thresholds.  
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Action Vote Rate Revenue 

Rolled-back millage rate Simple majority 3.9240 $19.24M 
Current millage rate* Simple 

majority 
4.0923 $20.07M 

Adjusted rolled back rate - 
Maximum millage rate 

allowed with simple majority  

Simple majority 5.6982 $27.94M 

Up to 10% above adjusted 
rolled-back rate 

Super majority 
(four votes) 

6.2680 $30.74M 

More than 10% above the 
adjusted rolled-back rate and 

up to 10 mills 

Unanimous vote  6.2680 – 
10.0 

$4.73M for 
each mill 

added. 
*Rate proposed in budget.  
 
fiscal impact 

 
Property tax revenue is the single largest contributor to General Fund revenues and 

small adjustments to the rate can have large impacts on total revenues. As a simple 
way of considering incremental increases every ¼ mill increase (+0.25) in the rate 
adds an additional $1.18 million in annual revenue. Property tax revenues have 

grown at an annualized rate of about 2% over the last 10 years.  
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Subject:    Request to Amend the Conditional Use Approval Granted on October 21, 
2015 to Redevelop the Property Located at 652 W. Morse Blvd.  New text in yellow. 
 

This public hearing was tabled on July 11th.  Since that time, it has been determined that a 
potential sale of the 30 x 242 walkway strip should be pursued.  The City would retain 

ownership of the 60 x 60 street front patio/pergola but potentially sell the rear 7,200 sf of 
walkway that would be sold zoned as parkland and with a deed restriction that nothing could be 

built on that land.  The action then to implement that process would be to APPROVE the 
Conditional Use but NOT APPROVE the Development Agreement with the maintenance 
provision. If for some reason the sale does not work out, the developers can return with the 

Development Agreement maintenance request.  In the meantime, staff will advertise the 
required Notice of Intent to Dispose so that we can solicit proposals for this land.  The City 

Commission can then accept a proposal or reject all proposals.   
 
This public hearing involves the request by Morse and Pennsylvania, LLC to amend the 

previously approved Conditional Use for redevelopment of the property located at 652 West 
Morse Boulevard, just to the west of the Coop Restaurant. This amendment involves changing 

the proposed number of residential units to 10 in lieu of the approved 11 units, and to modify 
the approved architectural elements of the building, and the landscape and hardscape plan. 
 

Planning and Zoning Board Recommendation: 
 

Motion made by Tom Sacha, seconded by James Johnston to amend the Conditional 
Use approval granted on October 12, 2015 to redevelop the property located at 652 
West Morse Boulevard in order to develop 10 residential units in lieu of the approved 

11 residential units, and to modify the approved architectural elements, together with 
the original conditions of approval.  Motion carried unanimously with a 7-0 vote. 

 
Amendment of the Conditional Use:   

 

The property is now zoned C-2, which allows a maximum of 17 units per acre. Based on this lot 
size of 29,036 square feet, the originally proposed eleven (11) units were the maximum 

number permitted. The applicant is requesting to amend this approval to build ten (10) units in 
lieu of the approved eleven (11) units. They have also decreased the total building coverage by 
233 square feet, and reconfigured the layout of the buildings to allow for additional greenspace 

in-between the five buildings. This has reduced the floor area ratio (FAR) from the originally 
approved 139.7% to 133.8%.  

Public Hearing 

Jeff Briggs 

Planning Department 

 Planning & Zoning Board 

July 25, 2016 

  7-0 
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The applicant has also made changes based on the Planning and Zoning Board 
recommendations from the September 1, 2015 meeting. The buildings, as you can see from the 

attached elevations, are terraced and stepped back from the exterior face of the lower floors. 
Also, an additional three parallel parking spaces parking spaces were created with the 

rearrangement of Welbourne Avenue.  
 
The architectural elements of the buildings have also changed (see attached renderings). The 

applicant also had discussions with the City’s Parks and Recreation department to receive 
approvals of their landscape and hardscape plan. Staff expressed the concerns that the front 

yard of these units are City property, and recommended changes to the plans to reflect that 
this is a shared space. All other details of the original Conditions Use are to remain the same. 

 

Planning Staff Recommendation: 
 

The planning staff recommendation was for approval of this amendment to the approved 
Conditional Use, which still maintains the three original conditions of approval from October 21, 
2015.  The Code requires, even with amendments, two public hearings for approval by the City 

Commission for three story buildings within the C-2 zoning.  
 

Planning and Zoning Board Minutes: May 3, 2016 
 

REQUEST OF PHIL KEAN DESIGNS INC. TO:  AMEND THE CONDITIONAL USE 
APPROVAL GRANTED ON OCTOBER 12, 2015, TO REDEVELOP THE PROPERTY 
LOCATED AT 652 WEST MORSE BOULEVARD IN ORDER TO DEVELOP 10 
RESIDENTIAL UNITS IN LIEU OF THE APPROVED 11 RESIDENTIAL UNITS, AND TO 
MODIFY THE APPROVED ARCHITECTURAL ELEMENTS. 
 

Mrs. DeCiccio announced that she is the prior owner of the subject property, and no longer has an 
economic interest in the property. 
 
Planning Manager Jeffrey Briggs presented the staff report and explained that this public hearing 
involves the request by Morse and Pennsylvania, LLC to amend the previously approved Conditional 
Use for redevelopment of the property located at 652 West Morse Boulevard, just to the west of the 
Coop Restaurant. He said that this amendment involves changing the proposed number of residential 
units to 10 in lieu of the approved 11 units, and to modify the approved architectural elements of the 
buildings. The applicant has also decreased the total building coverage by 233 square feet, and 
reconfigured the layout of the buildings to allow for additional green space in-between the five buildings. 
This has reduced the floor area ratio (FAR) from the originally approved 139.7% to 133.8%. He noted 
that the applicant has also made changes based on the Planning and Zoning Board recommendations 
from the September 1, 2015 meeting by terracing and stepping back from the exterior face of the lower 
floors.  An additional three parallel parking spaces were created with the rearrangement of Welbourne 
Avenue. He said that the architectural elements of the buildings have also changed and the applicant is 
also working with the City’s Parks and Recreation department to receive approval of their landscape 
plan.  All other details of the original Conditions Use remain the same. 
 
Mr. Briggs summarized by stating that the scale of this project and the materials presented allows the 
City to combine the amendments to the Preliminary and Final Conditional Use approvals; and the final 
civil engineering and landscape plans can be administratively approved.  However, the Code requires, 
even with amendments, two public hearings for approval by the City Commission for three-story 
buildings within the Central Business District. Staff recommended approval of the amendment to the 
Conditional Use approvals subject to the following conditions: 
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1. The electric transformer/switch gear and all backflow preventers shall be located where not 
visible from a public street and shall also be landscaped so as to be effectively screened from 
view. 

2. That a common area be provided in the rear (not in the right-of-way) for the placement of the 10 
trash carts. 

3. That a Development Agreement incorporate a mutual use and maintenance provision for the 
adjacent city park land property as well as the construction of the three offsite parking spaces. 
 

Mr. Briggs responded to Board member questions and concerns.   
 
Jacob Farmer, 135 North Knowles Avenue, was present to address concerns of the Board.  No one 
else wished to speak in favor of or in opposition to the request.  Public Hearing closed. 
 
Motion made by Tom Sacha, seconded by James Johnston to amend the Conditional Use 
approval granted on October 12, 2015 to redevelop the property located at 652 West Morse 
Boulevard in order to develop 10 residential units in lieu of the approved 11 residential units, 
and to modify the approved architectural elements.  Motion carried unanimously with a 7-0 vote. 
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Subject:    Request for Conditional Use for a Seven Unit Townhouse Project at 741 and 
751 Minnesota Avenue.  
 

This public hearing involves a Conditional Use request by Wekiva Capital Partners, LLC, 
(contract purchasers) at 741 and 751 Minnesota Avenue to redevelop these now vacant 

properties with seven individual two-story, townhouse buildings.   
 

Planning and Zoning Board Recommendation: 
 
Motion made by Tom Sacha, seconded James Johnston to approve the request subject to the site plan 
modifications concerning interior walkways, agreed to by the applicant, and the following conditions: 

1. That any electric transformers or trash bins shall be located where not visible from a 
public street or adjacent properties, and shall also be landscaped so as to be effectively 
screened from view. 

2. That additional landscaping shall be placed along the railroad right-of-way and in-
between the buildings. 

3. That the front entry shall have decorative pavers from behind the sidewalk until the front 
30 foot front setback.  

Motion carried unanimously with a 4-0 vote. 
 

 

Summary:  These properties are zoned R-2, and are located to the north of the Azalea Lane 
Recreation Center, and east of the railroad tracks that intersect Minnesota Avenue. This request 

is for Conditional Use approval to develop a cluster housing project that consists of seven, two-
story units of 1,512 square feet each. This property is 30,958 square feet in size, and the R-2 
zoning permits one unit for each 4,000 square feet of land, thus permitting the requested seven 

units.   
 

Project Summary:  The project total size is 10,584 square feet which is a floor area ratio 
(FAR) of 34.2% versus the maximum R-2 FAR of 55%. The maximum building lot coverage 
(footprint) is 35%, and the project is proposing 17.1%. The maximum impervious coverage is 

65%, and this project is proposing 53%, which includes a swimming pool towards the rear of 
the property. Building height of these buildings is proposed at slightly less than the Code 

permits at 29 feet.  Thus, the project is well below the maximum densities of building area that 
would be permitted under the R-2 zoning.  Parking is being provided per Code (two and a half 
spaces per unit) as well as providing space for bike parking.  

Public Hearing 

Jeff Briggs 

Planning Department 

 Planning & Zoning Board 

July 25, 2016 

  4-0 
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The project is meeting or exceeding the required setbacks with the exception of one corner of 

the building closest to the railroad tracks where the code requirement is ten feet but the 
applicant is requesting a variance to allow a five foot setback due to the property configuration 

and the large railroad right-of-way that exists beyond the property line.  
 
Tree Preservation/Landscaping:  The applicant is removing six unprotected trees as well as 

eight protected from the site. As required by Code, nine three inch caliper trees are required for 
replacement of the protected trees, which are shown on the attached landscape plans as well as 

additional landscaping. 
 
Storm Water Retention:  The project is providing onsite storm water retention.  At this 

preliminary stage, that plan has not been engineered but will be located in the rear (north) 
portion of the property. There is ample area in this portion of the property to accomplish the 

required retention.   
 
City Architect Analysis:  To further enhance the aesthetic appeal of this development, the 

City Architect met with the applicant and discussed specific observations and concerns 
regarding the proposed development. Those suggestions were incorporated into the plans or 

are represented by the conditions of approval.   
 

Planning and Zoning Board Summary:  The key element for conditional use requests is 
compatibility with the scale and character of the surroundings. This portion of Minnesota 
Avenue, east of the railroad tracks are mostly low and medium density residential townhomes, 

and this property is on the edge of the transition to the west of the railroad tracks to office and 
commercial properties. The P&Z Board felt that the scale and architectural style of these cluster 

homes will provide an attractive and aesthetic appeal to Minnesota Avenue. Minor changes to 
the sidewalks or walkways within the project were discussed and agreed to by the applicant 
including shifting the front sidewalk closer to the street at least five feet to improve the 

landscape area between the walk and the front porches and removing the walkway behind Units 
#3 & #4 as it is not necessary.  Otherwise, the design as individual homes versus a single large 

building is much more compatible with the adjacent neighborhood. 
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P&Z Board Minutes:  July 5, 2016 
 

REQUEST OF WEKIVA CAPITAL PARTNERS, LLC FOR:   CONDITIONAL USE APPROVAL TO 
BUILD A SEVEN UNIT CLUSTER HOUSING PROJECT OF TWO-STORY HOUSES OF 
APPROXIMATELY 1,500 SQUARE FEET, IN EACH HOUSE, AT 741 AND 751 MINNESOTA 
AVENUE, ON PROPERTY ZONED R-2, PROVIDING FOR CERTAIN EXCEPTIONS AND FOR A 
DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT, IF REQUIRED.  
 
Planning Manager Jeffrey Briggs presented the staff report and explained that the public hearing 
involves a request by Wekiva Capital Partners, LLC, who have a contract to purchase 741 and 751 
Minnesota Avenue.  These properties are zoned R-2, and are located to the north of the Azalea Lane 
Recreation Center, and east of the railroad tracks that intersect Minnesota Avenue. This request is for 
Conditional Use approval to develop a cluster housing project that consists of seven, two-story units 
that measure 1,512 square feet each.   He reviewed the project’s site and zoning parameters, FAR and 
building heights, tree preservation and landscaping, storm water retention.  He discussed both the 
planning staff and city architect analysis of the project.  He summarized by stating that the project is 
located on the edge of a neighborhood, and on the edge of the transition to office and commercial 
developments. The project meets all the development standards of the R-2 zoning district, albeit with 
one small setback variance to the railroad tracks and will have an attractive architectural appearance 
that is compatible with the surrounding residential properties. Staff also indicated that it is preferable to 
have this development of individual single family homes versus an attached townhouse  project. Staff 
recommended approval of the request subject conditions. 
 
Ryan Rinardo, Klima Weeks, 385 Douglas Avenue, represented the applicant.  He agreed with the 
recommendations of staff.  He responded to Board member questions and concerns and was 
agreeable to the suggestions offered by Board members, in particular by Mr. Slocum.  These included 
minor changes to the sidewalks or walkways within the project including shifting the front sidewalk 
closer to the street at least five feet to improve the landscape area between the walk and the front 
porches and removing the walkway behind Units #3 & #4 as it is not necessary. 
 
No one else wished to speak to this item.  The Chairman closed the public hearing. 
 
The P&Z Board members voiced support of the request and agreed that having individual single family 
homes was much preferable to an attached townhouse project. The members were also in support of 
the suggestions made by Mr. Slocum that were agreed to by the applicant. 
 

Motion made by Tom Sacha, seconded James Johnston to approve the request subject to the site 
plan modifications concerning interior walkways, agreed to by the applicant, and the following 
conditions, as recommended by staff: 

1. That any electric transformers or trash bins shall be located where not visible from a 
public street or adjacent properties, and shall also be landscaped so as to be effectively 
screened from view. 

2. That additional landscaping shall be placed along the railroad right-of-way and in-
between the buildings. 

3. That the front entry shall have decorative pavers from behind the sidewalk until the 
front 30 foot front setback.  
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Subject:    Request for Conditional Use Approval for an Orchard Supply store at 1111 
S. Orlando Avenue and 1240 Miller Avenue.   
 

Oppidan Holdings LLC is the contract purchaser of the 2.4 acre property adjacent to Orlando 
Avenue between Miller and Indiana avenues, addressed as 1111 S. Orlando Avenue and 1240 

Miller Avenue, zoned C-3 and O-2.  This request is for Conditional Use approval to redevelop 
this property with a new Orchard Supply Hardware store of 32,355 square feet in size.  Orchard 

Supply is a boutique hardware store that is a subsidiary of Lowe’s.  This is a Conditional Use 
because the building size exceeds 10,000 square feet. 

 

Planning and Zoning Board Recommendation: 
 

Motion made by James Johnston, seconded by Tom Sacha to approve THE “PRELIMINARY” 
AND “FINAL” CONDITIONAL USE subject to: 

1. That the project is approved with the building signage as presented and in consideration 
of the exception provided for wall signage, that the Orlando Avenue primary sign be 
limited to monument signage with non-interior illumination and dimensions as presented 
by staff in lieu of a pole/pylon sign.   

2. That the project’s landscape plan be supplemented by adding infill street oak trees in the 
street right-of-way parkway areas appropriately spaced along the Miller and Indiana 
street frontages and that the on-site oak trees be increased in size to 4 inch caliper. 

3. That the loading and service area screen walls for the dumpsters and loading dock be of 
comparable decorative design materials to the main building. 

4. That in consideration for the parking variance, the applicant shall endeavor to secure off-
site leased parking for their employees, and said lease may be discontinued after six 
months of operation if conditions are such that ample customer parking is available. 

5. The electric transformer/switch gear and all backflow preventers shall be located where 
not visible from a public street and shall also be landscaped so as to be effectively 
screened from view. 

In addition to the following conditions offered by the applicant: 
1. Staff Conditions 1, 3 & 5 
2. Reduced Site Lighting Heights to 16’ Max. 
3. Enhanced Landscape Buffer as Presented by the Applicant 
4. No Idling Delivery Trucks; No Beeping on Fork Lifts; No Trash Pick-Up until after 7am 

and No Deliveries until after 9:00 am  
5. Contribute $3000 to Harper Place HOA for Speed Bumps and Landscaping 
6. No Employee On-Street Parking Adjacent to Townhomes 

Motion carried unanimously with 4-0 vote. 

Public Hearing 

Jeff Briggs 

Planning Department 

 Planning & Zoning Board 

July 25, 2016 

  4-0 
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Summary:  The 2.4 acre “development parcel” is the combination of these two properties at 
1111 S. Orlando Avenue and 1240 Miller Avenue which now holds the former Eat More Produce 

building, an Antique Store and warehouse storage uses.  The project would demolish all the 
buildings and improvements for a complete redevelopment of the combined site.  To the north, 

across Miller Avenue is the Krispy Kreme with some business uses and residential units further 
west.  To the south is the three story Commerce National Bank office building.  Across Orlando 
Avenue is other commercial development.  To the west are the 20 two-story residential 

condominiums of Harper Place.   
 

Current Development Request:  The application package for “preliminary and final” 
conditional use approval includes the final site plan, architectural perspective images of the 
main building facades, final landscape and storm water retention design, signage, lighting and 

photometrics.  A traffic impact report and parking demand analysis has also been submitted.   
 

The Orchard Supply Hardware Store is 32,355 square feet under roof with another 2,678 square 
feet of open air landscape garden sales area.  The project meets the C-3 development 
standards in terms of density and intensity, landscaping, storm water retention, etc.  Based on 

the 2.4 acres, the project has a 31% building lot coverage and FAR (well within the 45% 
maximum FAR).   

 
The City’s parking requirements are based on one space per 250 sf for the 26,547 square feet 

of retail commercial floor space; one space per 1,000 sf for the 3,947 square feet of warehouse 
area and one space per 500 sf for the 4,512 of covered and open landscape garden area. The 
total parking required is 119 spaces.  The plan proposes 96 spaces so a variance of 23 spaces 

(19.3%) is requested.  The applicants believe that the nature of their business and the 
significant amount of floor area covered by inventory reduce the need for parking well within 

the amount of parking provided. The applicants have provided a parking study that cites a 
survey from 2013 by Kimley Horn of two Orchard Supply stores in California.  That survey 
observed maximum parking rates of 1.10 cars per 1,000 square feet versus the blended Winter 

Park requirement of 3.40 cars/spaces per 1,000 square feet.  Based upon the 96 parking spaces 
to be provided, that would result in a blended ratio of 2.74 cars/spaces per 1,000 square feet.  

 
Building Heights:  The proposed retail building is one-story but given the interior floor to 
ceiling heights desired and the parapets heights needed to screen rooftop mechanical, the 

visible heights generally compare to two-story buildings at 29 feet in height.   
 

Landscaping and Tree Preservation:  Overall the impervious coverage of the site will be at 
the code maximum of 85%. There is one existing oak tree on the site to be removed.  There 
are several oak trees along the property/right-of-way line along Miller Avenue that are to be 

saved and incorporated into the landscape program.  A specific detailed landscape plan with 
types, sizes, quantities, etc. is provided.  Significant new tree plantings are to be done to buffer 

the adjacent townhomes from this commercial building. 
 
Storm Water Retention:  The site currently has no storm water retention.  The 

redevelopment of this property will retrofit the site to conform to the storm water retention 
requirements of the City and St. Johns River Water Management District.  The storm water 

design and calculations have been submitted.  The location of the storm water retention area 
has been purposefully selected to be adjacent to the neighboring townhouse development.  
That then provides separation from the townhouses from the traffic circulation and also 

provides space and opportunity for new trees (oaks & cypress) to help provide a buffer between 
the two developments.   
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Traffic Impact:  The applicant has submitted a traffic study addressing the traffic generation 

and impacts from this project and included are the summary pages with this staff report.  The 
proposed project will generate 1,796 trips per day.  Of those cars, about 25% are passer-by 

trips meaning that they are cars that were already on Orlando Avenue that may be stopping by 
on their way to work or their way home or on other business trips.  The remaining 75% of the 
traffic are destination cars that are going specifically to Orchard Supply.  Traffic generation from 

this property could be lower, for example, if it were alternatively developed as an office building 
but traffic generation could also be much higher if it were to be developed as retail and 

restaurant space especially if that included drive-thrus. 
 
There are three options to exit onto Orlando Avenue via Indiana Avenue, Miller Avenue and the 

internal driveway.  The fact that there are options, much like at Publix to the north, avoids 
stacking at a single exit and thus reduces the incentive to take alternate exit options to the 

west toward the adjacent neighborhood. These exits operate a level of service “C” during the 
peak hours which is interesting given that Orlando Avenue itself operates at level of service “F’ 
during those same peak hours.  The reason is that the traffic lights at Minnesota and Orange 

Avenue provide red light gaps that allow turning movements from the site and from 
Indiana/Miller Avenues on those cycles.  

 
Site and Urban Design: The site plan layout and urban design conforms generally to the 

desires of the City to locate buildings toward the frontage of the property on Orlando Avenue.  
The main entrance faces the parking lot, but a secondary entrance to the store is directly off 
Orlando Avenue thru the garden shop, so there is a direct pedestrian connection from Orlando 

Avenue into the store.  The location of the storm water retention area adjacent to the 
neighboring residential townhouses also provides space for landscape buffer and moves the 

traffic and parking away from that common property line.  The original plans showed a 6 foot 
screen wall and landscaping, but at the neighbors request that wall height was increased to 8 
feet.  

 
Project Signage: The project’s signs are part of the submittal package.  The wall signs 

proposed are compatible with the scale of the building but technically the code only allows one 
wall sign per street frontage.  In light of this minor exception requested, the City is proposing a 
change to the main building signage on Orlando Avenue.  Rather than a 25 foot tall, 85 square 

foot pylon sign, the staff (City Architect) is suggesting that we substitute a monument sign, per 
the dimensions and materials as shown in the attached drawing.  It is the same size but with a 

stone material base and other elements of the building architecture. Staff believes that this 
alternate sign will be more attractive but also be more visible as is at eye level with motorists 
passing by. Surface lighting should also be used here, instead of internal illumination. 

 
Conditional Use Process:  Winter Park’s conditional use process provides the opportunity for 

major projects to combine the “Preliminary” and “Final” conditional use approvals if they 
provide all of the information required for both.  The applicants have satisfied that requirement.    
The applicants also have reached out to the adjacent neighbors and met with them to review 

the plans.  Several important redesigns have been made and conditions of approval agreed 
upon in order to make the project compatible with those residential neighbors.   
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P&Z Board Minutes:  July 5, 2016  
 
REQUEST OF OPPIDAN HOLDINGS LLC FOR:   CONDITIONAL USE APPROVAL TO BUILD A ONE 
STORY, ORCHARD SUPPLY HARDWARE RETAIL STORE OF APPROXIMATELY 32,355 SQUARE 
FEET IN SIZE ON THE 2.4 ACRE PROPERTY ADJACENT TO ORLANDO AVENUE BETWEEN 
MILLER AND INDIANA AVENUES, ADDRESSED AS 1111 S. ORLANDO AVENUE AND 1240 
MILLER AVENUE, ZONED C-3 AND O-2, PROVIDING FOR CERTAIN EXCEPTIONS AND FOR A 
DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT, IF REQUIRED.  
 
Chairman Johnston announced that Planning Manager, Jeff Briggs has a conflict of interest in this 
manner, as a tenant of the property seller and thus would not be participating.  Planner Allison McGillis 
presented the staff report and stated that Oppidan Holdings LLC is the contract purchaser of the 2.4 
acre property adjacent to Orlando Avenue between Miller and Indiana avenues, addressed as 1111 S. 
Orlando Avenue and 1240 Miller Avenue, zoned C-3 and O-2.  This request is for Conditional Use 
approval to redevelop this property with a new Orchard Supply Hardware store 32,355 square feet in 
size. She noted that the applicant is requesting both preliminary and final approval of the plan at this 
time.  She explained that the City’s conditional use process provides for major projects to combine the 
“Preliminary” and “Final” conditional use approvals if they provide all of the information required for both 
and that the applicants have satisfied that requirement.  Orchard Supply is a boutique hardware store 
that is a subsidiary of Lowe’s.  This is a Conditional Use because the building size exceeds 10,000 
square feet.  She provided an overview of the project including site design, neighborhood context, FAR, 
building heights, parking, landscaping/tree preservation, storm water retention, traffic impact, and 
architecture.  Ms. McGillis provided details on the parking variance requested and the staff’s suggestion 
that the applicant rent off-site spaces for the first six months when traffic to the store would be the 
greatest.  For the project signage, the staff is recommending that the applicant substitute a monument 
sign versus the proposed pylon sign, per the plan presented by the City. 
 
She summarized by stating that the proposed project is being built in conformance with the 
Comprehensive Plan and C-3 zoning with the one primary exception of the variance for parking.  The 
overall layout and design is consistent with the desires of the planning staff and has been done in a 
manner sensitive to its location adjacent to residential townhomes.  There are some conditions 
suggested by staff that can help make this project more of a success through modifications to the 
landscape package and signage.    
 
Staff recommended approval of the “preliminary” and “final” conditional use subject to: 

1. That the project is approved with the building signage as presented and in consideration of the 
exception provided for wall signage, that the Orlando Avenue primary sign be limited to 
monument signage with non-interior illumination and dimensions as presented by staff in lieu of 
a pole/pylon sign.   

2. That the project’s landscape plan be supplemented by adding infill street oak trees in the street 
right-of-way parkway areas appropriately spaced along the Miller and Indiana street frontages 
and that the on-site oak trees be increased in size to 4 inch caliper. 

3. That the loading and service area screen walls for the dumpsters and loading dock be of 
comparable decorative design materials to the main building. 

4. That in consideration for the parking variance, the applicant shall endeavor to secure off-site 
leased parking for their employees, and said lease may be discontinued after six months of 
operation if conditions are such that ample customer parking is available. 

5. The electric transformer/switch gear and all backflow preventers shall be located where not 
visible from a public street and shall also be landscaped so as to be effectively screened from 
view. 
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Rebecca Wilson, 214 North Eola Drive, Orlando, Florida, represented the applicant.  She introduced 
members of the development team.  She used a power point presentation to provide details of the 
Orchard Hardware Store company history, and details of the project, and review of the current zoning 
and dynamics of the property and surrounding neighborhood. Ms. Wilson also discussed the meeting 
that have been held with the neighbors of the adjacent townhouses at Harper Place.   
 
Peter Sutch CPH Engineers, discussed separation from the existing residential, project architecture, 
site design, ingress/egress and site circulation for the property, service, parking, and landscaping.  He 
said that two meetings were held with the Harper Place HOA and as a result of those meetings, the 
developer agreed to the provide the following enhancements to the buffer: increase screen wall from 6’ 
to 8’; increase dumpster and loading screen wall height from 6’ to 8’; flare end of walls and provide 
landscaping to face townhomes; add more trees along the common property line landscape buffer by 
reducing the spacing of the live oaks; change understory from crape myrtle to palms for immediate and 
year round foliage; and pre-cast concrete wall with molded stacked stone design and decorative 
columns.  He stated that they agree to the staff request to install a monument sign versus the proposed 
pylon sign.  In addition, he said that the applicant also agreed to the following concessions with the 
Harper Place HOA:  enhanced architecture; enhanced buffer; increased screen wall heights; loading 
restrictions; limitation on idling of delivery trucks; remove fork lift beepers; payment for Harper Place 
speed bumps; limitation on employee on-street parking; and a trash pick-up time restriction. 
 
Attorney Wilson completed the applicant’s presentation.  She stated that regarding the staff proposed 
conditions of approval, the applicant agrees to the following: staff conditions 1, 3 & 5; reduced site 
lighting heights to 16’ max.; enhanced buffer as presented; no idling delivery trucks; no beeping on fork 
lifts; contribute $3000 to Harper Place HOA for speed bumps and enhanced landscaping; no employee 
on-street parking adjacent to townhomes; trash pick-up after 7am.  With regard to staff condition #2, the 
applicant proposes to plant more trees than staff is requiring.  She requested that proposed condition 
be deleted. 
 
The following neighbors spoke concerning the request:  John Greacen, 1102 Schultz Avenue; Robet 
Mc Adam, 611 Genius Drive (represented his parents that live at 1251 Indiana Avenue); David 
Hochstadt, 1259 Indiana Avenue; Mike Sherman, 1241 Miller Avenue; Donna Colado, 327 Beloit 
Avenue; and Jim Sherris, 1278 Miller Avenue.  The neighbors expressed concern with noise control 
and lighting; preserving the maximum number of trees, limiting delivery hours, employee parking (no 
employee parking in front of the residential units); location of loading and unloading zones; 
ingress/egress and management of the shopping carts.  The neighbors expressed that they did not 
want to have the same issues as the neighbors of Trader Joe’s grocery store when it opened.   
 
Mrs. Wilson rebutted by stating that she does not feel that Orchards can be compared to Trader Joe’s 
because it is a hardware store and not a grocery store.  She said that the loading dock has been 
completely redesigned in an effort to alleviate noise disturbance.  Delivery hours will be limited to 
between 9 a.m. – 5 p.m. 
 
The Chairman closed the public hearing.   
 
Chairman Johnston opened the Board discussion.  He stated that he supports the application and is 
excited about the project, especially given the current conditions of the property.  He agreed with the 
concessions offered by the applicant and what has been done to mitigate noise.  The Board members 
present expressed their agreement with his comments.  They expressed no opposition to the deletion 
of condition number 2 considering the applicant has committed to adding more trees at the 3-inch 
caliper. 
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Motion made by James Johnston, seconded by Tom Sacha to approve THE “PRELIMINARY” 
AND “FINAL” CONDITIONAL USE subject to: 

1. That the project is approved with the building signage as presented and in 
consideration of the exception provided for wall signage, that the Orlando Avenue 
primary sign be limited to monument signage with non-interior illumination and 
dimensions as presented by staff in lieu of a pole/pylon sign.   

2. That the project’s landscape plan be supplemented by adding infill street oak 
trees in the street right-of-way parkway areas appropriately spaced along the 
Miller and Indiana street frontages and that the on-site oak trees be increased in 
size to 4 inch caliper. 

3. That the loading and service area screen walls for the dumpsters and loading 
dock be of comparable decorative design materials to the main building. 

4. That in consideration for the parking variance, the applicant shall endeavor to 
secure off-site leased parking for their employees, and said lease may be 
discontinued after six months of operation if conditions are such that ample 
customer parking is available. 

5. The electric transformer/switch gear and all backflow preventers shall be located 
where not visible from a public street and shall also be landscaped so as to be 
effectively screened from view. 

In addition to the following conditions offered by the applicant: 
 

1. Staff Conditions 1, 3 & 5 
2. Reduced Site Lighting Heights to 16’ Max. 
3. Enhanced Landscape Buffer as Presented by the Applicant 
4. No Idling Delivery Trucks and No Beeping on Fork Lifts, No Trash Pick-Up until after 

7am and No deliveries until after 9:00 am.  
5. Contribute $3000 to Harper Place HOA for Speed Bumps and Landscaping 
6. No Employee On-Street Parking Adjacent to Townhomes 

 
Motion carried unanimously with 4-0 vote. 
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